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The purpose of this study was to examine the effects of participation in ropes course activity
sessions on transient depressed mood of hospitalized adult patients diagnosed with major
depression. Lubin's Depression Adjective Checklist (DACL) was used to measure depressed
mood. A two-factor repeated measures design was used, with DACL measures taken from
each of 25 patients on six occasions: immediately before participation, immediately after
participation, immediately after post-activity processing, and, on the day after the ropes
course session, DACL measures were taken at times corresponding to the intervals used on
the day of the activity. An interaction between participation and time of observation was
hypothesized; DACL scores were expected to decrease as participants progressed through
the activity phases of the ropes course session, while DACL scores for the day after measures
were not expected to vary significantly from one another. Results supported this hypothesis.
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ment and chronically over an extended pe-
riod of time. Chronic depressed mood may
be indicative of major depression. Symp-
toms associated with major depression in-
clude a loss of appetite, insomnia, psycho-
motor retardation, loss of energy, feelings of
worthlessness and guilt, diminished ability
to think, poor concentration, restlessness or
irritability, and suicidal thought or action
(American Psychiatric Association, 1994).

One of the more important characteris-
tics of depression is that it can exert major
effects on people's views of themselves
(Beck, 1976). Depression affects self-evalua-
tion and self-esteem (Brown & Mankowski,
1993), self-focused attention (Salovey,
1992), self-efficacy (Kavanagh & Bower,
1985), memory about the self and the ability
to process personally relevant information
(Ingram, 1984; Natale & Hantas, 1982), il-
lusion of control and learned helplessness
(Martin, Abramson, & Alloy, 1984; Selig-
man, 1990), and attribution patterns follow-
ing undesirable events (Peterson, Luborsky,
&Seligman, 1983).

Underlying experiential interventions
used in the treatment of depression is the
assumption that changing people's view of
themselves can impact on levels of depres-
sion. One of these experiential interventions
is the use of initiative activities associated
with ropes courses (Attarian, 1991; 1990;
Johnson, 1992;Voight, 1988). Ropes course
interventions are based on the broader cate-
gory of adventure-challenge-outdoor-wil-
derness therapies (Gillis, 1993). These initia-
tive activities have been designated experien-
tial, because they require a group of
participants to take some form of concrete
action to overcome a contrived problem
that has been presented to them by facilita-
tors directing the activity.

Ropes course initiatives have been delin-
eated based on the elevation from the
ground at which the activity takes place
(Dye, 1990). These elevations include
ground, low, and high. Ground initiatives
take place entirely on the ground. Low initia-

tives take place approximately two to three
feet off the ground, and high initiatives may
take place anywhere from 10 to 40 feet off
the ground. Ground and low ropes course
initiatives may require an entire group of
individuals, numbering from 5 to 12 per-
sons, to overcome a challenge together.
High initiatives generally require one or two
persons to overcome a challenge, while be-
ing supported physically and emotionally
by the remainder of the group's participants
on the ground.

At the end of any initiative, the experi-
ence is debriefed or processed, by the super-
vising facilitators. Processing involves the
facilitators working with members of the
group to discuss the following: (1) actions
taken to work through the activity; (2) the
feelings that were experienced during the ac-
tivity; and (3) any relationships that exisi
between the activity and issues that are re-
lated to group members' depression. In
many cases, facilitators are members of the
treatment team in the institution at which
the depressed person is receiving treatment
(Gass, 1993).

Several benefits associated with ropes
course participation have been suggested.
These include heightened self-esteem and
self-concept (Attarian, 1990; Thorstenson
& Heaps, 1973), improved consensus deci-
sion making (Warren & Tippet, 1988), and
cooperation and trust (Witman, 1987).
Even though some empirical evidence has
been gathered regarding the efficacy of ad-
venture therapy (Gillis, 1992), there is still a
significant lack of research that focuses on
the relationship of ropes course participa-
tion to specific factors that influence the
manifestation of mental illness (Gass &
McPhee, 1990; Johnson, 1992).

Despite the widely held view among faci-
litators that experiential treatment ap-
proaches such as initiative activities are ef-
fective in helping patients deal with their
personal issues, a marked lack of empirical
evidence exists to substantiate these claims
(Gillis, 1992). Much of the evidence that
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provides a basis for using this form of treat-
ment is anecdotal in nature (Johnson, 1992)
and, as such, does not meet with the criteria
that health management organizations are
looking for when they are trying to deter-
mine which services to pay for in treatment
facilities. In addition, existing research has
produced results that are contrary to clinical
and subjective observations of the effects of
ropes course participation. Voight (1988)
found ropes courses to produce significantly
increased levels of stress and slight increases
in depression, anxiety, guilt, and fatigue
among a sample of emotionally disturbed
adolescents. Thus, a need exists for addi-
tional research to assess the efficacy of the
treatment. The purpose of this study was to
examine the effects of a ropes course experi-
ence on transient depressed mood of individ-
uals diagnosed with major depression. It
was hypothesized that an interaction be-
tween participation and time of observation
would occur; depressed affect was expected
to decrease as participants proceeded
through the activity and processing phases
of the ropes course activity.

Background
Johnson (1992) provided a theoretical

overview of ropes courses. According to
Johnson, therapeutic elements associated
with participation include group formation,
definition of each participant's personal lim-
its in a group atmosphere, stimulation of
leadership qualities of participants, and
conflict resolution. Although there has been
significant effort to ground these elements
of ropes course participation in various so-
cial science theories (Gass, 1991), a marked
lack of empirical findings in the area of psy-
chological characteristics impacted by par-
ticipation highlights the need for continued
empirical and theoretical exploration.

At least two theoretical perspectives on
depression seem to be relevant in explaining
possible aspects of ropes courses initiatives;
one of these is Seligman's (1990) theory of
learned helplessness. This theory suggests

that an individual's expectations of an event
producing a particular outcome will influ-
ence the future actions of that individual
when faced with a situation that replicates
or closely resembles that event. Negative ex-
periences may influence the individual's
perception of his or her efficacy in altering
the outcome of an activity (Bandura, 1986).
Learned helplessness and lack of perceived
personal efficacy may cause an individual to
resist taking part in an experience based on
negative past experiences and present self-
perceptions. This lack of action by an indi-
vidual may have corresponding effects upon
his or her mood(s) of the moment and de-
pressed mood is often the result. Providing
individuals with the opportunity to experi-
ence feelings of mastery through ropes
course initiatives may counteract this de-
pression and ensuing mood.

In addition to learned helplessness, the
social learning perspective on depression
takes the position that depression can be ex-
plained by considering the balance of posi-
tive and negative outcomes of an individ-
uals' environmental interactions. Libet and
Lewinsohn (1973) suggest that depressed
persons internalize and focus on negative
outcomes of an interaction more so than
they do on positive outcomes, and that their
resultant emotions are negative. The impact
of these factors on mental state can involve
the establishment or entrenchment of de-
pressed thought and behavior patterns (Sut-
ton, Teasdale, & Broadbent, 1988). In con-
trast, those people with non-depressed or
positive moods may have increased percep-
tions of control of an experience (Moore,
Underwood, & Rosenhan, 1984; Seligman,
1990). Therefore, the alteration of transient
moods from those that are negative (i.e., de-
pressed) to those that are positive (i.e., not
depressed) may provide the variation in
mood necessary to overcome or avoid single
episode or recurrent depressed mood.

Ropes course activity sessions offer op-
portunities for participants to face and work
with their clinical issues in the present mo-
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ment and time (Dye, 1990; Johnson, 1992).
As Johnson (1992) suggests, the participants
are faced with new physically challenging sit-
uations that requires solutions that have a
real chance of failure. Learning to success-
fully meet those challenges and accomplish
the desired goals increases beliefs in their
competencies and control over relevant out-
comes, which can then improve their mood
(Bandura, 1986). If improving transient
mood enhances persistence at tasks, as Hull
(1990) suggests, then the improvement in
transient depressed mood that participation
in ropes course activity sessions may offer
might enable the participants to become
more invested in dealing with and overcom-
ing their depression while hospitalized, and,
in turn, validate the importance of the ropes
course component of patients' treatment
plans.

Integral to the ropes course experience is
post-activity processing (Nadler & Luckner,
1992). Lederman (1984) defined processing
as a method of helping individuals to struc-
ture what they hear, see and do into their
existent cognitive maps of reality. A per-
son's map of reality evolves as their experi-
ences change. Processing facilitates this re-
modeling process. According to Nadler and
Luckner (1992), processing often involves
the group discussing the experience immedi-
ately afterward under the guidance of
trained facilitators. Ropes course initiatives
are designed to relate metaphorically to
some aspect of the participants' everyday
lives. As such, the manner in which partici-
pants approach a problem or obstacle on the
course will often reveal thought and behav-
ior patterns that the individual manifests
outside the treatment facility in everyday sit-
uations. These patterns, often dysfunctional
in nature, are frequently part of the cause
for their hospitalization. The presence of
trained facilitators during ropes course expe-
riences provide for objective observation of
participants' actions that can be referred to
during processing. Processing attempts to ex-
amine the experience following a hierarchy

that begins with examination of concrete ele-
ments of the experience, then moves to ex-
amination of abstract elements of the experi-
ence, and finally attempts to examine meta-
phors that may have been elicited through
the experience that may relate to partici-
pants' everyday environments.

Processing also provides the opportunity
for participants to reflect on what happened
during the activity, to attach personal
meaning to the experience, and to deepen
their understanding of themselves (Raths,
1987). Gass (1991) observed that properly
framing or tailoring an experience to the par-
ticular participants enables the experience
to be more specific and prescriptive in its
use and facilitates transfer of learning more
effectively. This is especially the case when
the transfer of learning is done metaphori-
cally. Metaphoric learning is based on the
earlier work of the noted psychotherapist,
Milton Erickson (1980) and facilitates un-
derstanding and relevance at a deeper level
than direct transfer (Bacon, 1983).

Thus, the importance of processing is re-
flected in its examination and modification
of participants' attitudes and beliefs through
connecting the emotional experience of the
initiative with the participants' cognitive ap-
praisal of the experience, and then attempt-
ing to transfer this information into the par-
ticipants' everyday environments through
the examination of metaphors that may as-
sociate with these two realms. According to
Bacon (1983), this can be done not only by
the use of metaphoric figures of speech, but
through the use of allegories and stories. Ac-
complishment on the ropes course are then
translated to expectations of successful "real
world" endeavors.

Method

Research Participants

Volunteer participants were patients
from a for-profit psychiatric hospital who
presented symptoms related to major de-
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pression, single episode or recurrent (Ameri-
can Psychiatric Association, 1994) as the
primary reason for hospitalization. The
average length of stay on this unit was 7
days. Ropes course participation was based
on the approval of their respective psychia-
trist as one option among other expressive
therapies like music or art. The sequence of
participation was based on their individual-
ized treatment plan. Ropes course groups
were attended on a voluntary basis (as were
all therapeutic groups on the unit) and were
held twice per week in the afternoons. Pa-
tients were approached on the day of a ropes
course activity session to determine whether
or not they wished to participate in the
study. If they chose to participate, they were
assigned an identification number that clas-
sified each participant according to sex, age,
and primary and secondary diagnosis.

This group was comprised of 14 (56%)
females and 11 (44%) males. The mean age
for all participants was 34.28 (SD = 8.42).
The oldest participant was 61 years old and
the youngest was 23 years old. The mean
Global Assessment of Functioning (GAF)
score for this sample was 22.80 with a SD of
4.02. The GAF scores are a component of
the Diagnostic and Statistic Manual of
Mental Disorders (DSM-IV, 1994) based
classification of major depression, and these
scores represent the estimated level of func-
tioning of a patient upon admission to the
hospital based on the diagnosis of a major
depression. The scores are based on a 90
point scale with 1 being the lowest score and
90 the highest.

Patients must have had orders from their
physician to participate in ropes course ac-
tivity sessions to ensure that their health and
emotional status was appropriate for this
form of treatment modality. Confidentiality
of participants' records and handling of col-
lected data adhered to hospital standards to
ensure protection of participants' rights to
privacy. Participants had the option to with-
draw from the study at any time without
penalty.

Measurement of Transient
Depressed Mood: The DACL

The Depression Adjective Checklists
(DACL) (Lubin, 1965; 1981) was used as
the measure of transient depressed mood.
The DACL are self-report forms that are
composed of a set of adjectives that either
represent feelings positively associated with
depression (e.g., lonely), or represent feel-
ings negatively associated.with depression
(e.g., happy). The DACL is made up of
seven lists, four that have 32 adjectives, and
three that have 34 adjectives. The lists are
enumerated alphabetically and range from
A to G. In this study, DACL lists E, F, and G
were utilized to assess mood.

Lists A through D (32 adjectives) were
developed from responses of depressed fe-
male psychiatric patients and normal fe-
males, while lists E through G (34 adjec-
tives) were developed from responses of de-
pressed male psychiatric patients and male
normals. Each list is split into two halves,
and each half contains 22 positive adjectives
(checked more often by depressed subjects),
and either 10 or 12 negative adjectives
(checked more often by normal subjects)
(Lubin, 1965). Scoring of the lists involves
summing the number of positive adjectives
checked plus the number of negative adjec-
tives not checked. The higher an individ-
ual's score, the higher degree of transient de-
pressed mood he or she possesses at that
time.

Lubin, Van Whitlock, Schemmel, and
Swearngin (1993) provided data concerning
the psychometric properties of the DACL.
Internal consistency estimates among forms
E, F, and G in populations of depressed sub-
jects has been .93 and above, while split-half
reliability estimates have been 0.85 and
above for lists E, F, and G. Similar reliabil-
ities were reported for the other four forms
not used in this study. Combined inter-
correlations, both male and female, among
the seven different forms ranged from .85 to
.92 (Lubin, 1981). Lubin (1966) reported sig-
nificant (p < .0005) differences among
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DACL means of groups of normal subjects,
nondepressed patients, and depressed pa-
tients. Evidence of concurrent validity has
been obtained in the form of correlations
with the Minnesota Multiphasic Personality
Inventory-D (depression) scale (r = .25 to
.53) and with the Beck Depression Inven-
tory (r = .38 to .66).

Design
A two-factor design (condition by time

of observation) with repeated measures
across both factors was used. The time of
observation factor had three levels corre-
sponding to the times during the ropes
course activity session at which the mea-
sures were taken: immediately before partici-
pation (Time 1), immediately after partici-
pation (Time 2), and immediately after post-
activity processing (Time 3). On the day of
no ropes course participation, DACL mea-
sures were taken at time intervals corre-
sponding to those of the days of participa-
tion. The time interval between measures
taken at Time 1 and Time 2 was approxi-
mately 45 minutes and the time interval be-
tween measures taken at Time 2 and Time 3
was approximately 15 minutes.

The order of DACL lists for each partici-
pant was randomized using a random num-
bers table so that a different list was used for
each time interval, thus minimizing the ef-
fects of reactivity that might have occurred
if only one list was used for all the measures
on particular measurement occasions. The
condition factor involved having research
participants complete lists on the day after
the ropes course session at time intervals
corresponding to those used on the day of
the ropes course session during the course of
the research participants' daily routines
while on the unit.

Ropes Course Initiatives and
Facilitators

Initiatives used on the ropes course at the
hospital were taken from the Escape to Real-

ity course manual (Dye, 1990). The ground
based and low initiatives focused on group
cooperation and problem-solving, while the
high initiatives demanded individual perfor-
mance, with support provided by the re-
mainder of the group.

Processing of ropes course initiatives in-
volved facilitators guiding an open discus-
sion of the activity afterwards. Facilitators
guided the group discussion by directing
open ended questions that were meant to
help participants examine their individual
and collective experiences at three levels of
consciousness: a) concrete (i.e., participants
discussed objective aspects of the activity
such as whether the activity required a par-
ticular level of physical strength); b) abstract
(i.e., participants discussed personal emo-
tions and thoughts that were elicited during
the activity); and c) metaphorical (i.e., par-
ticipants discussed how the experiences of
each individual and the group related to
their everyday lives, and whether there were
specific messages or strategies that could be
taken from the ropes course environment
and incorporated into participants' lives).

Data Analysis
Data were analyzed via repeated measures

analysis of variance (ANOVA). Through that
procedure, the hypothesis that an interaction
exists between time and condition (day of
participation vs. day of no participation) was
tested.

Results

Hypothesis Test
As hypothesized, a significant interac-

tion between time and condition was found
(F = 39.46, p < .001). A plot of the interac-
tion effect is presented in Figure 1 and the
condition by time means appear along with
the ANOVA results in Table 1. As can be
seen through review of those materials, on
the day of ropes course participation, tran-
sient depressed mood decreased signifi-
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FIGURE 1. THE INTERACTION EFFECT OF TIME AND CONDITION.

cantly between Time 1 (before ropes course
activities mean = 20.08) and Time 2 (imme-
diately after ropes course activities mean
= 7.80). The mean DACL score for Time 3
(immediately after processing) was 7.92.
DACL scores taken on the day after ropes
course activities did not show any signifi-
cant differences between any of the inter-
vals. These results support the hypothesis
for this study; a significant interaction ex-
isted between participation in ropes course
activities and time of observation in terms
of transient depressed mood.

Interpretation of Extreme Scores
Some consideration should be given to

the extreme scores received over the course
of the study. Some participants were on the
verge of being discharged from the hospital
based on having achieved their treatment
goals. It is fair to assume that the extremely
low DACL scores that these participants reg-
istered across all conditions is a result of this

positive achievement. One participant also
had a history of previous admissions to the
hospital and had been exposed to ropes
course activity sessions during these pre-
vious admissions. This participant stated
that he very much enjoyed and looked for-
ward to the ropes course activity sessions,
and this attitude may have been reflected in
his low scores across the three times on the
day of the ropes course. Extremely high
DACL scores across all conditions may be
attributed to participants who were making
little or no headway in their treatment pro-
gram, and whose resultant despondency
seemed to hinder their ability to elevate
their mood through the initiative interven-
tion.

Discussion
Results supported the position that par-

ticipation in a ropes course activity session
can decrease transient depressed mood of
participants with major depression. These
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Table 1.
Transient Depressed Mood by Condition and Time

Source SS

Main Effects
Condition 1176.00
Time 1512.01

Interaction Effect
Condition X Time 1005.48

Day of Ropes Course
Time 1
Time 2
Time 3

Day After Ropes Course
Time 1
Time 2
Time 3

MS

1176.00
756.01

502.74

Mean

20.08
7.80
7.92

18.36
16.88
17.36

df

1
2

2

F

24.48
65.07

39.46

*
*

*

SD

6.40
5.22
4.91

7.00
8.34
8.49

P

<.001
<.001

<.001

results counter those findings for depression
reported by Voight (1988). These differ-
ences may be due to a variety of factors, in-
cluding these: (a) the use of a different age
cohort of subjects (adults versus adoles-
cents); (b) the use of subjects diagnosed with
depression; (c) the use of a specific measure
only examining transient depressed mood;
(d) the consistent and structured use of post-
activity processing; and (e) the shortened
time between the ropes course experience
and measurement of mood.

An important question remaining is this:
how much of the overall impact of such pro-
grams is due to the general effect of being
active versus how much impact is associated
with the modality itself? Wassman and Iso-
Ahola (1985) found that participation in rec-
reation activities was associated with a lower
level of depression of psychiatric patients.
The recreation activities these patients were
offered varied in nature and number and
took into account both individual and
group needs. All of these activities were expe-
riential in nature (i.e., they required some

degree of physical activity on the part of the
participants) and although they did not pos-
sess the impact associated with being on a
ropes course, they elicited positive changes
within the participants.

In a recent review of the leisure litera-
ture, Hull (1990) found that, in general,
mood was a significant product of leisure
activities, and that this resulting mood can
have an impact on memory, task perfor-
mance, helping behaviors, socialization,
self-concept, and health. Decreased de-
pressed mood in adult psychiatric patients,
as was demonstrated in this study, may have
corresponding effects on how attributions
and expectations about efficacy and out-
come are made (Bandura, 1986; Seligman,
1990). This, in turn, could counter some of
the participant's negative views of them-
selves, their present circumstances, and
their futures, thereby leading to lowered lev-
els of their depression (Beck, 1976).

Even though this study was limited by
the number of subjects in the study group
and the individualized treatment of partici-
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pants, the interaction effects were still dem-
onstrated. Future research would include
determining just how long the decreased de-
pressed mood lasts. This would help to de-
cide the length of time for the post-activity
processing. Also, standardization of the
treatment plan and the sequence of ropes
course intervention with set times would al-
low for more in depth analysis of the active
ingredients, however, as Nadler (1992) has
pointed out, the most effective interven-
tions are those that are individualized or tai-
lored to the particular participant. This di-
lemma may be resolved by incorporating
both views into future programs of research.

Finally, further suggestions for future re-
search programs would look at not only
those patients in therapeutic settings, but
also to prevention programs with specific
populations in mind. For example, we have
recently reported preliminary findings dem-
onstrating the enhancement of internal
locus of control in a ropes course prevention
program for adolescents ranging in age from
9-14 (Trunnell, White, Evans, & Chakra-
vorty, in press). This same prevention focus
could be applied to at-risk populations for
depression of various ages and gender.
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